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On 7 April 2011, you underwent a medical assessment and were found fit for fully duty.  You 

were then mobilized and deployed in support of  from 9 May 2011 

until 21 May 2012.  After completion of your required active service, you were discharged on  

22 August 2012 and assigned a reentry code of RE-R1.  

 

For this petition, you request medical retirement and combat related special compensation 

(CRSC) for the conditions of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), migraines, asthma, 

tinnitus, and Lumbago.  You argue that, when you were discharged in 201,2 you had incurred 

medical conditions that warranted a medical evaluation board (MEB) and medical retirement 

from the military.  You included rating decisions from the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) 

from 2015 and 2022 to support your contention.  You also request a Navy Reserve Discharge 

Order certificate. 

 

The Board carefully reviewed your petition and the material that you provided in support of your 

petition, and disagreed with your rationale for relief.  In keeping with the letter and spirit of the 

Kurta Memo, the Board gave liberal and special consideration to your record of service, and your 

contentions about any traumatic or stressful events you experienced, and their possible adverse 

impact on your service, to include whether they qualified you for the military disability benefits 

you seek.  These included, but were not limited to, your contention that you deserve a medical 

discharge because at the time you were discharged you suffered from a mental health condition 

and other qualifying disability conditions.   

 

In reaching its decision, the Board observed that in order to qualify for military disability 

retirement, a medical provider refers a service member to the disability evaluation system (DES) 

if they believe the member has a condition that prevents them from continued service.  In this 

process, the service member has to be found unfit; meaning there must be evidence the service 

member is unable to perform the duties of their office, grade, rank or rating as a result of a 

qualifying disability condition.  In reviewing your record, the Board concluded the 

preponderance of the evidence does not support a finding that you met the criteria for unfitness 

as defined within the DES.   

 

The in-service medical records provided did not show you were treated for a mental health 

condition.  On 22 May 2012, medical found you physically qualified to demobilize and found 

you did not have any “acute issues.”  You also received positive performance remarks in your 

evaluation reports noting that you were able to successfully fulfill your duties of your rank and 

billet.  In addition, a 6 February 2014 medical record noted you were a civilian working in 

 who successfully completed a physical health assessment in order to remain current in 

the Individual Ready Reserves.  Moreover,  your reentry code of RE-R1 documents the service 

found you eligible, and recommended you for preferred reenlistment.  The Board noted you did 

not provide any documentation that you were denied re-enlistment due to any medical 

conditions.  Finally, the Board was not persuaded by your VA evidence since eligibility for 

compensation and pension disability ratings by the VA is tied to the establishment of service 

connection and is manifestation-based without a requirement that unfitness for military duty be 

demonstrated.    

 






